

GENERAL CERTIFICATE OF SECONDARY EDUCATION BIBLICAL HEBREW

1943/01

Language

FRIDAY 16 MAY 2008

Morning Time: 2 hours

Additional materials (enclosed): Insert – Gridsheet for

Question 1(a)

Additional materials (required):

Answer Booklet (16 pages) Additional answer paper



INSTRUCTIONS TO CANDIDATES

- Write your name, Centre number and candidate number in the answer booklet.
- Read each question carefully and make sure you know what you have to do before starting your answer
- Write your answers, in blue or black ink, in the answer booklet and on the Gridsheet provided.
- Answer all the questions.

INFORMATION FOR CANDIDATES

- The number of marks is given in brackets [] at the end of each question or part question.
- The total number of marks for this paper is **100**.
- You will find that the four-letter Divine Name is printed as ** .
- You are reminded of the necessity for accurate spelling and orderly presentation in your answers.



This document consists of 12 printed pages and 1 special sheet.

Permission to reproduce items where third-party owned material protected by copyright is included has been sought and cleared where possible. Every reasonable effort has been made by the publisher (OCR) to trace copyright holders, but if any items requiring clearance have unwittingly been included, the publisher will be pleased to make amends at the earliest possible opportunity.

OCR is part of the Cambridge Assessment Group. Cambridge Assessment is the brand name of University of Cambridge Local Examinations Syndicate (UCLES), which is itself a department of the University of Cambridge.

THERE ARE THREE SECTIONS IN THIS PAPER:

Each Section contains one question.

SECTION A:

Question 1 consists of two paragraphs:

Paragraph 1, in which there are a number of words and phrases which you are to translate.

Write your answers on the provided **Gridsheet**. [22%]

and Paragraph 2, which you are to translate. [8%]

SECTION B:

Question 2 is a comprehension exercise.

[40%]

Do not translate the passages.

SECTION C:

Question 3 consists of a Biblical Hebrew passage

to be translated into English.

[30%]

YOU MUST ANSWER ALL THE QUESTIONS.

You will find that the four-letter Divine Name is printed as ".

SECTION A

Question 1

(a) On the enclosed Gridsheet, you will find **thirteen** words or phrases taken from **Paragraph 1**.

In the spaces provided on the Gridsheet, translate only these words and phrases.

[22 marks]

Paragraph 1

Background:

Joshua / Yehoshua constructs an altar, without using metal tools, on Mount Eval / Ayval. The laws are written on stones and the people stand on Mount Eval / Ayval and Mount Gerizim to hear these laws, just as their ancestors had heard them from Moses / Mosheh at Mount Sinai.

	line number
אָז יִבְנֶה יְהוֹשָׁעַ מִזְבֵּחַ לַיי אֶ-לֹהֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּהַר עֵיבָל: כַּאֲשֶׁר צִּוָּה	1
מֹשֶׁה עֶבֶד יי אֶת בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל כַּכְּתוּב בְּסֵפֶּר תּוֹרַת מֹשֶׁה מִזְבַּח	2
אָבָנִים שְׁלֵמוֹת אֲשֶׁר לֹא הֵנִיף עֲלֵיהֶן בַּרְזֶל וַיַּעֲלוּ עָלָיו עֹלוֹת לֵיי	3
וַיִּיְבְתִּב שָׁם עַל הָאֲבָנִים אֵת מִשְּׁנֵה תּוֹרַת מֹשֶׁה	4
אָשֶׁר בָּתַב לִפְנֵי בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל: וְכָל יִשְׂרָאֵל וּזְקֵנְיו וְשֹׁטְרִים וְשֹׁפְטָיו	5
עֹמְדִים מָזֶה וּמִזֶּה לְאָרוֹן נָגֶד הַכֹּהְנִים הַלְוִיִּם נֹשְאֵי אֲרוֹן בְּרִית יי	6
פַגַר פָּאֶזְרָח חֶצְיוֹ אֶל מוּל הַר גְּרִזִים וְהַחֶצְיוֹ אֶל מוּל הַר עֵיבָל	7
:פַּאֲשֶׁר צִּוָּה מֹשֶׁה עֶבֶד יי לְבְרֵךְ אֶת הָעָם יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּרָאשׁנָה	8
וְאַחֲרֵי כֵן קָרָא אֶת כָּל דִּבְרֵי הַתּוֹרָה הַבְּרָכָה וְהַקְּלָלָה כְּכָל הַבָּתוּב	9
בְּסֵפֶּר הַתּוֹרָה: לֹא הָיָה דְבָר מִכֹּל אֲשֶׁר צִּוָּה מֹשֶׁה אֲשֶׁר לֹא קְרָא	10
יְהוֹשֶׁעַ נָגֶד כָּל קְהַל יִשְׂרָאֵל וְהַנָּשִׁים וְהַשַּׁף וְהַגֵּר הַהֹּלֵךְ כְּקִרְכָּם:	11

יהושע, ח': ל' – ל"ה

Joshua, Chapter 8, verses 30 — 35

(b) Translate this whole Paragraph 2 into English.

Paragraph 2

line numbers

יהושע, ט': א' – ב'

Joshua, Chapter 9, verses 1 — 2

[8 marks]

SECTION B

Question 2

Read the following passages, paragraphs 1 to 4, carefully and answer in English the questions that follow each paragraph.

Introduction:

Rivers feature regularly in the Bible.

Paragraph 1

Background:

Joshua / Yehoshua makes a stirring speech to the people of Israel. He recalls early Israelite history from the time when Abraham / Avraham crossed the River Euphrates / P'rat up till the deliverance from Egypt.

line number וַיָּאֶסֹף יָהוֹשָׁעַ אֶת בָּל שִׁבְטֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל שְׁכֶמָה וַיִּקְרָא לְזִקְנֵי 1 יִשְׂרָאֵל וּלְרָאשָׁיו וּלְשׁפְטָיו וּלְשׁטְרָיו וַיִּתְיַצְבוּ לִפְנֵי הָאֶ-לֹהִים: 2 וַיּאמֶר יִהוֹשָׁעַ אֶל כָּל הָעָם כֹּה אָמֵר יי אֱ-לֹהֵי יִשְׁרָאֵל בְּעַבֶּר 3 הַנַּהַר יַשָּׁבוּ אָבוֹתֵיכֶם מֵעוֹלֶם תֵּרַח אָבִי אַבְרָהָם וַאֲבִי נָחוֹר 4 וַיַּעַבִרוּ אֱלֹהִים אֲחַרִים: וָאֶקַח אֵת אֲבִיכֵם אֶת אַבִּרָהָם מֵעֵבֵר 5 הַנָּהָר וָאוֹלֵךָ אוֹתוֹ בִּכָל אֶרֶץ כְּנָעַן וָאַרְבָּה אֶת זַרְעוֹ וָאֶתֶן לוֹ 6 אָת יִצְחָק: וָאֶתֵן לִיצִחָק אֶת יַצַקֹב וָאֶת עַשָּׁו וָאֶתֵן לְעַשָּׁו אֶת 7 הַר שֵּׁעִיר לָרֶשֵׁת אוֹתוֹ וַיַעַקֹב וּבָנָיו יָרִדוּ מִצְרָיִם: וָאֶשִּׁלַח אֶת 8 משה ואת אַהַרן וַאָגף אַת מִצְרַיִם כַּאַשֶּׁר עַשִּׁיתִי בִּקרַבּוֹ וַאַחַר 9 : הוצאתי אתכם 10

יהושע, כ"ד: א" – ה"

Joshua, Chapter 24, verses 1 — 5

Question 2 continues on the next page

Questions (a) to (d) refer to Paragraph 1 (printed on the previous page)

- (a) (i) What is the first action of Joshua / Yehoshua in this passage? (line 1) [1]
 - (ii) Which four groups of the people is he addressing? (lines 1-2) [4]
- (b) (i) Where did the family of Abraham / Avraham live? (lines 3 4) [1]
 - (ii) In the account by Joshua / Yehoshua, which **four** things did G-d do for the family of Abraham / Avraham? (lines 5 8) [4]
 - (iii) Give the root and conjugation (binyan) of נאוֹלֶדָ . (line 6)
- (c) (i) What is the meaning of לֶּרֶשֶּׁת? (line 8) [1]
 - (ii) Explain the grammatical significance of the ת at the end of לֶרֶשֶׁת.

 Mention two points. [2]
- (d) (i) Give a reason for the dagesh in the ג of the word אָנָאָנוּן. (line 9) [1]
 - (ii) Explain the vowel under the 1 in that word. [2]

Question 2 continues on the next page

Paragraph 2

Background:

Elijah / Eliyahu the Prophet receives a Divine message to travel to the River K'rit. He would be supplied with food by ravens.

line number לֵּבְ מָזֶה וּפָנִיתָ לְּבָ מֵדְמָה וְנִסְתַּרְתָּ בְּנַחֵל כְּרִית אֲשֶׁר עַל פְּנֵי בַּיְרָבֶּן: וְהָיָה מֵהַנַּחַל תִּשְׁהֶה וְאֶת הָעֹרְבִים צִּוִּיתִי לְכַלְכֶּלְּבֶּן בַּיִבְים צִּוִּיתִי לְכַלְכֶּלְבֶּן בַּיִּבְים יִנִילֶךְ וַיִּעֵשׁ כִּרְבַר יי וַיֵּלֶךְ וַיֵּשֶׁב בְּנַחַל בְּרִית אֲשֶׁר עַל 13

14 בְּּנֵי הַיַּרְבֵּן: וְהָעֹרְבִים מְבִיאִים לוֹ לֶחֶם וּבְשָׂר בַּבֹּקֶר וְלֶחֶם בַּּבְּעָרֶב וּמִן הַנַּחַל יִשְׁהֶּה: וַיְהִי מִקֵץ יָמִים וַיִּיבַשׁ הַנְּחַל 15 כִּי לֹא הָיָה גַשֵּׁם בָּאָרֶץ:

מלכים אי יייו: גי – וי

I Kings, Chapter 17, verses 3 — 7

Questions (e) to (h) refer to Paragraph 2 (printed on the previous page)

- (e) (i) In which direction is Elijah / Eliyahu told to turn? (line 11) [1]
 - (ii) What is he told to do once he reaches the River K'rit? (line 11)
- (f) Describe in detail what the ravens did for Elijah / Eliyahu at the River K'rit. (lines 14 15)
 Mention three points.
- (g) What happened to the River K'rit later and why? (lines 15 16) [2]
- (h) Justify the use of the Nifal conjugation in the word וְנְסְתַּרְהָּ. (line 11)

Question 2 continues on the next page.

Paragraph 3

Background:

Sisera, the Canaanite general, gathers his troops to fight the Israelites at the River Kishon. Deborah / Devorah the Prophetess gives Barak, the Israelite general, some advice.

	line number
וַיַּזְעֵק סִיסְרָא אֶת בָּל רִכְבּוֹ תְּשֵׁע מֵאוֹת רֶכֶב בַּרְזֶל וְאֶת בָּל	17
הָעָם אֲשֶׁר אָתּוֹ מֵחֲרֹשֶׁת הַגּוֹיִם אֶל נַחַל קִישׁוֹן: וַתּאמֶר דְּבֹרָה	18
אֶל בָּרָק קוּם כִּי זֶה הַיּוֹם אֲשֶׁר נָתַן יי אֶת סִיסְרָא בְּיָדֶךְ הֲלֹא	19
יי יָצָא לְפָנֶיךֶ וַיֵּרֶד בָּרָק מֵהַר הָבוֹר וַאֲשֶׂרֶת אֲלְפִים אִישׁ	20
אַחַרִיו: וַיָּהָם יי אֶת סִיסְרָא וְאֶת כָּל הָרֶכֶב וְאֶת כָּל הַמַּחֲנֶה	21
: לְפִי חֶרֶב לִפְנֵי בָרָק וַיֵּרֶד סִיסְרָא מֵעַל הַמֶּרְכָּבָה וַיָּנָס בְּרַגְּלָיו	22
שופטים, ד': י"ג — ט"ו	
Judges, Chapter 4, verses 13 — 15	

Vocabulary Assistance

		וַיַּזְעֵק	line 17	summoned, from זעק , used here in the sense "to gather"	
(i)	(i) What was Sisera's first action in his battle plan? (line 17)				
	(ii)	How m	any chario	ts did he have? (line 17)	[1]
(j)				evorah tell Barak? <i>(lines 19 — 20)</i> ı your answer.	[3]
(k)	Wha	t is Baral	k's reactior	n? (lines 20 — 21)	[2]
(1)		ribe wha	• •	d in the battle as it is told in lines 21 to 22.	[4]

Question 2 continues on the next page

Paragraph 4

Background:

A prophetic lament over the exile to come.

line number: מַל נַהְרוֹת בָּבֶל שָׁם יָשֵּבְנוּ גַּם בְּכִינוּ בְּזְבְרֵנוּ אֶת צִיוֹן:

על נַהְרוֹת בָּבֶל שָׁם יָשֵּבְנוּ גַּם בְּכִינוּ בְּזְבְרֵנוּ אֶת צִיוֹן:

Psalm 137, verse 1

- (m) What do the people do as they sit by the rivers of Babylon?Mention two points.[2]
- (n) Give the grammatical form of בְּזָכְרֵנוּ.

[Total marks for Question 2: 40 marks]

SECTION C

Question 3

Read the following excerpts carefully and translate each into English.

Background:

The Queen of Sheba / Sh'va pays King Solomon / Shlomo a visit and is overwhelmed by his wisdom, wealth and lifestyle.

Paragraph 1

	line numbers
וּמַלְכַּת שְׁבָא שׁמַעַת אֶת שֵׁמַע שְׁלֹמה לְשֵׁם יי וַתָּבא לְנַפּתוֹ	1
בְּחִידוֹת: וַתָּבֹא יְרוּשֶׁלַ מָה בְּחַיִל בָּבֵד מְאֹד גְּמֵלִים נשְאִים	2
בְּשָׁמִים וְזָהָב רַב מְאד וְאֶבֶן יְקָרָה וַתָּבֹא אֶל שְׁלֹמה וַתְּדַבֵּר	3
אַלָיו אַת כָּל אֲשֶׁר הָיָה עם לְבָבָה: וַיַּגֶּר לָה שְׁלֹמה אֶת כָּל	4
יְּבָרֶיהָ לֹא הָיָה דָּבָר נָעְלָם מִן הַמֶּלֶךְ אֲשֶׁר לֹא הִגִּיד לָה:	5
וַהֵּרֶא מַלְכַּת שְׁבָא אֵת כָּל חָרְמַת שְׁלֹמֹה וְהַבַּיִת אֲשֶׁר בְּנָה:	6
וּמַאֲכַל שָׁלְחָנוֹ וּמוֹשֵׁב עֲבָדָיו וּמַעֲמֵד מְשָּׁרְתָיו וּמַלְבָּשֵׁיהֶם	7
וּמַשְּׁקָיו וְעַלָּתוֹ אֲשֶׁר יַעֲלֶה בֵּית יי וְלֹא הָיָה בָה עוֹד רוּחַ:	8
מלכים א' י':א' – ה'	
I Kings, Chapter 10, verses 1 — 5	

Paragraph 2

```
ַוַתּאמֶר אֶל הַמֶּלֶךְ אֱמֶת הָיָה הַדָּבְר אֲשֶׁר שְׁמַעְתִּי בְּאַרְצִי עַל הַכֶּלֶךְ אֱמֶת הָיָה הַדָּבְר אֲשֶׁר שְׁמַעְתִּי בְּאַרִי עַד אֲשֶׁר בְּאתִי וֹהְבָּרִים עַד אֲשֶׁר בְּאתִי וֹתְרָאֶינָה עֵינִי וְהִנָּה לֹא הָגַּד לִי הַחֵצִי הוֹסַפְּתְּ חָכְמָה וָטוֹב אֶל וֹתְרָאֶינָה אֲשֶׁר שְּמְעִתִּי: אַשְּׁרֵי אֲנָשֶׁיךְ אַשְּׁרֵי עֲבָדֶיךְ אֵלֶה וֹב הְעֹמְרִים לְפָנֶיךְ הָמִיד הַשִּׁמְעִים אֶת חָכְמְתֶךְ: יְהִי יִי אֶּ-לֹהֶיךְ הַעְמְדִים לְפָנֶיךְ הָמִיד הַשִּׁמְעִים אֶת חָכְמְתֶךְ: יְהִי יִי אֶּ-לֹהֶיךְ בְּעִמְּרִים לְפָנֶיךְ הְמָלֶךְ לַעְשׁוֹת מִשִּׁפֵּט וּצִּדְקָה: יִי שֶׁרֹ לְעֹלֵם וַיִשִּׁימְךְ לְמֵלֶךְ לַעֲשׁוֹת מִשִּׁפֵּט וּצִּדְקָה:
זשָראל לְעֹלֵם וַיִשִּׁימְךְ לְמֵלֶךְ לַעֲשׁוֹת מִשִּׁפֵּט וּצִדְקָה:
```

מלכים א' י': ו' – ט'

I Kings, Chapter 10, verses 6 — 9

Vocabulary Assistance

riddle בְּחִידוֹת line 2 from הידה – riddle	
---	--

[30 marks]

END OF QUESTION PAPER